 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 6 February 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Siobhan McClelland, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

Although members of the public were present, no requests to speak in the available public participation session were made.

At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
16/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Terry Williams and Cllr Lynda Parker (suspended).
17/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. 
Cllr Rob Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 7 (a) – Planning: NP/16/0502/FUL and a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (f) – Sale of Corner House land, Jameston. Cllr John Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (d) – Jameston Play Area. Cllr Chris Haynes declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (d). Cllr Siobhan McClelland declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (b) – Speed restrictions in Manorbier village and in agenda item 11 – To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area. Cllr Willcocks declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 10 (f). Cllr Ray Hughes declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 7 (a). 
18/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 9 January 2017. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 9 January 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 3 abstentions. Clerk was thanked for his work on the Minutes.
19/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 9 January 2017. Clerk reported that he and Cllr Hughes had completed and returned Pembrokeshire County Council’s (PCC) survey on Rural Facilities in the settlements of Manorbier, Manorbier Station and Jameston. Clerk read out PCC’s response to a local resident’s query on green roof policy; planning permission was required for replacement of a roof with a green (grass) roof.
20/17
To discuss and agree MCC policy on dealing with abusive, persistent or vexatious complaints and complainants. Clerk had circulated the draft policy drawn up by Cllr Willcocks, based on an example sent to MCC by One Voice Wales (OVW), with the agenda ahead of the meeting. Cllr Willcocks was thanked for his work on the document. After a brief discussion, during which Cllr Willcocks outlined some key policy elements set out in the document, Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC adopt the document ‘Policy on Habitual and/or Vexatious Complainants’ as drafted by Cllr Willcocks. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
21/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence including;
· Email from Helen Brickell, including giving apologies for not attending the meeting due to illness.
· Welsh Government (WG) White Paper consultation on ‘Reforming Local Government – Resilient and Renewed’. Members agreed to discuss any responses from MCC at its March 2017 meeting.

· Details for a Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) workshop on the Local Development Plan Replacement (13 February 2017 at 6.00pm at Llanion Park).
· Email from Ann Picton requesting objections against the proposed M4 Black Route. No MCC action agreed.
· WG workshops in Newport on developing Place Plans. No MCC nominations.

· PCC consultation on the Local Connection to Pembrokeshire for allocating housing. Members agreed to discuss at the March 2017 meeting of MCC.
· Wales Audit Office press release on last year’s audit of Community Councils. Over 200 Councils received a qualified audit for their 2015/16 accounts (excludes MCC).

· WG Town and Community Councils Survey 2017 on Service and Asset Management. Members agreed to discuss at the March 2017 meeting of MCC. Clerk was asked to send copies of the survey to councillors along with the agenda for the March 2017 meeting.

· Pembrokeshire Play Conference on 10 March 2017 at Folly Farm.

· Consultation events on road options for the A487 in Newgale. No MCC nominations to attend.
· Letter from Kidney Wales providing details on their ‘Walk for Life’ on 23 April 2017.

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
At this point, Clerk was asked to erase the digital tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 9 January 2017. Clerk actioned.
22/17
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;

a) NP/16/0502/FUL – Amendment to NP/15/0526/FUL comprising change of use of first floor from staff/managers accommodation to 3 guest rooms, new fire escape, new first floor balcony, foyer extension and change of fenestration/fascia details to white uPVC at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hughes reported that County Councillor Phillip Kidney had been told by PCNPA that this application had now been withdrawn. No MCC discussion on this application therefore took place. Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC note that the application had been withdrawn. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) 16/0536/FUL – Amendment to plans for two storey dwelling in garden at 18 Wheelers Way, Manorbier SA70 7TU. Cllr Hughes read out the response sent to PCNPA by the Clerk on 16 January 2017 in order to meet PCNPA’s 7 day deadline for comments. This re-affirmed MCC’s support for this application. Full Council noted the amendments. Cllr Willcocks proposed that MCC formally support the proposed amendments. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.  

Other planning notices were noted by Full Council. 
23/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 December 2016 to 13 January 2017.  Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £6,281.12 and that transactions totalling £608.80 had cleared the account. One payment of £1.20 had been received. Cheques for £3,300.75 remained unpresented at 13 January 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £33,437.97 following a precept payment of £6,200. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 

24/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· PCC had recently been holding Budget Seminars. PCC need to make savings of £10.7m on their budget for 2017/18. A potential shortfall of £0.5m was envisaged this year. A new Transformation Group, led by Dave Fitzsimmon, would look at different ways of working in order to meet future budget cuts. Social Services budget ring-fenced.
· PCC-run Leisure Centres will continue to be kept ‘in-house’ following a review.

· Cow Park Farm – cattle are being tested for TB. An end to the tenancy is close.
· Pembrokeshire Housing had sent out pre-application information on a 21 affordable homes development in Station Road, Manorbier. Local residents should get involved in the pre-application consultations if they had any concerns.

· The tarmacing and painting of yellow lines at the bus stop in Lydstep would be undertaken by PCC very soon.

· Speed restriction signs were now installed in Manorbier.

· No news on car parking at Manorbier railway station.


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
25/17
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Freedom of Information request – Clerk confirmed that all requested information had now been sent to Mr Calver and a cheque for £0.80 had been received from him, to cover paper copies of the documents sent by MCC. Cllr Haynes expressed a wish to see copies of the correspondence in due course.
b) Speed restrictions in Manorbier – see item 24/17 above.

c) Car parking at Manorbier Station – see item 24/17 above.

d) Jameston Play Area – Cllr Hughes confirmed that Cllr John Williams and he had met with David Phillips, PCC’s inspector, at Jameston Play Area recently. The main issues raised were the need to pressure wash the matting and to seal shakes in the zip wire supports with a form of glue to seal the holes. Cllr Hall expressed some concerns about sealing the shakes as further splitting could occur when the weather warmed up again. Cllr Hughes suggested that MCC monitor the position. Finally, the hand rail on the slide had some issues which could be remedied. Slide was noted as being in good condition for its age. Cllr Hughes also spoke with Mr Phillips about the regularity of inspections. PCC inspect over 170 play areas in the county and strongly suggested that MCC undertake monthly inspections as PCC did visual checks every 10/14 days with detailed inspections roughly every month. Cllr John Williams said he was prepared to continue with monthly inspections rather than weekly, toward the middle of the month. Mr Phillips made himself available to answer any queries MCC might have on the condition of the play area. Cllr Hughes praised the help and advice given by Mr Phillips.
Cllr John Williams reported that he had caught 3 moles so far at the South sports field in Manorbier. Full Council noted that it had previously agreed a cost of £10 per mole with Cllr John Williams who considered that there might be one further mole to catch.

Cllr John Williams also requested that MCC authorise payment of the cost of purchasing specialised RAL 3000 (safe) red paint for the swings bar in Jameston Play Area, as recommended by Mr Phillips. This would cost £80. The paint could also be used on the slide.

At this point Cllr John Williams left the room (7.58pm).

Cllr Long proposed that Cllr John Williams be asked to purchase this specialised play area equipment paint from HAGS-SMP at a cost of £80. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 7 in favour.
Cllr John Williams returned to the room at 7.59pm.

Cllr Marcia Kidney reminded members about the quotes from Signspeed for the fabrication of two signs needed for Jameston Play Area (users at own risk; no Kite flying and MCC contact telephone number). Logan Cardy had yet to get back to Cllr Marcia Kidney despite her attempts in striving to get an additional quote for the signs. The Signspeed quote received was for £58.80. Cllr Hughes considered that MCC now needed to take forward this work after a 3 month delay. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC accept the quote from Signspeed for £58.80. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to take forward and show the proof of the sign to Cllr Hughes before final work on the signs began. Cllr Haynes mentioned other signs that he had installed (envirocrime) at the play area.

(e)  Re-surfacing of land in front and adjacent to Lydstep bus stop. See item 24/17.


     Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.04pm).


(f)  Sale of Corner House land, Jameston – Clerk reported that he had sent a copy of the  

      approved 5 December 2016 MCC Minutes to Red Kite Law LLP, following their request for

      confirmation that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and the Clerk could sign documents on behalf
      of MCC in this regard. Red Kite Law LLP had confirmed that they had been in touch with the 

      purchaser’s solicitors but had yet to receive any further instructions from them. Full Council 

      agreed to ask Cllr Willcocks to chase up his solicitors. 


      Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at this point (8.06pm).
26/17

To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier. Clerk reported that Andrea Thomas had given apologies for not being able to attend the meeting but had passed documents to Cllr Hall for delivery to MCC. Cllr Hughes read out the formal request of a donation toward Skrinkle Play Area. Cllr Hughes highlighted and read out the content of documents sent in support of the donation request, including small Charity Constitution, Bank Account details, etc. Cllr Hughes said that ‘Save Our Skrinkle Park’ had now supplied the relevant information to enable MCC to consider making a donation. Clerk confirmed that any donation could be made under Section 19 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 rather than from Section 137 (Free Resource) of the Local Government Act 1972. Cllr Hall said that the registered charity number would be available within 40 days. After further discussion, including on spend at Jameston Play Area and on details in the charity’s constitution about winding-up of the Charity, Cllr Willcocks proposed that MCC approve a donation of £10,000 toward ‘Save Our Skrinkle Park’. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was asked to ensure updates on progress at the play area were sent on a regular basis to MCC. 
27/17
To consider the funding of Purple Routes Play Project sessions in MCC’s area. Clerk read out an email from Purple Routes Play Project, offering to arrange a 1 hour, 59 minute play session in MCC’s area for £85. Clerk highlighted other details of the work of Purple Routes. Clerk said he had also copied the correspondence to Andrea Thomas, Skrinkle Play Area. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC take up the offer of one session with Purple Routes for £85. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was asked to take forward, with a session possibly arranged after school hours or during the Easter or Summer holidays, liaising with Manorbier School and Andrea Thomas as appropriate.
28/17
To consider a charitable donation request from Welsh Hearts. Cllr Hughes read out a donation request from Welsh Hearts. After a brief discussion, Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC make a charitable donation of £50. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
29/17
To consider Cllr Hall’s update on MCC involvement in ‘Battles Over – A Nation’s Tribute: 11 November 2018’. Cllr Hall said that the only realistic place to light a beacon would be on The Ridgeway. There would need to be good access, floodlighting, parking and insurance for any event held and this alone would cost around £800. Cllr Hall considered that the infrastructure would not be adequate or safe enough on The Ridgeway. Members agreed not to progress with this matter in MCC’s area. Cllr Hall added that if private individuals undertook to light a beacon this could not be advertised within the official programme of events.
30/17
To discuss and agree prioritisation of One Voice Wales’ (OVW) training modules for Community Councils in Pembrokeshire. Clerk highlighted the request from Cllr Lockley, OVW Pembrokeshire Area Committee, for local councils to prioritise their training needs. Clerk read out the modules available and Members discussed and agreed the top 6 priorities for MCC. Clerk was asked to respond to Cllr Lockley accordingly.
31/17
To consider and approve MCC’s grass cutting requirements and tender details for 2017/18. Cllr Hughes reminded members that the existing grass cutter had been undertaking the grass cutting in MCC’s area for a number of years. MCC now needed to test the market in line with MCC’s financial regulations by issuing a new tender opportunity for this work for 2017/18. Clerk read out a suggested draft for the tender opportunity and a schedule of areas and the regularity of cutting. Cllr Willcocks suggested that any tender advertisement include a reference to the need to cut large sports fields. Cllr Hughes said that any agreement would need to reflect that additional cuts might be needed during the year to respond to growing conditions. Cllr McClelland proposed that MCC put its grass cutting work for 2017/18 out to tender, including an advertisement in the Tenby Observer at a cost of around £60.Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk to take forward.
32/17
To consider use of Social Media by MCC. Cllr McClelland acknowledged that MCC did have a website but many organisations, including other Community Councils, did have social media. This was usually through Facebook and/or Twitter. Milford Town Council did use both Facebook and Twitter. Cllr McClelland said use of social media helped in engaging with younger people but also with others and with other groups. Cllr McClelland added that social media was an easy and quick way of communicating information and linking to other sites thus engaging with a wider group of people. However, someone would need to manage this work for MCC and be responsible for adding content. This could be the Clerk or a councillor but MCC would need to agree what it would want placed on social media and to have a policy on dealing with trolls. Cllr McClelland was in favour of MCC using social media but wondered if it might be better if a decision on use of social media be held in abeyance until after the local elections. Cllr Hughes agreed that it might be better to wait until after the May 2017 elections. Cllr Hughes added that he agreed in principle with the use of social media but thought the Clerk already had enough work to do and thought a councillor might be best placed to take this work forward. Cllr Hall and Cllr Marcia Kidney said that social media could just be used to communicate information only. Cllr McClelland proposed that MCC consider the issue again at its June 2017 meeting, after the May 2017 local elections. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
33/17
To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;

a) I P Morris – office expenses (printer ink) - £12.68. Cllr Long proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. 
34/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in the following item. Cllr Hall left the room at this point (8.56pm).

Cllr Hughes read out a donation request from Paul Sartori Foundation and highlighted the good, local work that they undertook. Members agreed. Cllr Long proposed that MCC make a charitable donation to Paul Sartori Foundation of £100. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – 7 in favour.


Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (9.00pm).


Cllr Hughes reported that One Voice Wales (OVW) had written inviting MCC to renew its membership from April 2017 at a cost of £190. Members praised the help and support it had received from OVW in previous years. Cllr McClelland proposed that MCC renew its membership of OVW for 2017/18 at a cost of £190. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hughes mentioned the gypsy site on the Ridgeway at Manorbier Newton. Cllr Hughes had spoken with the planning authority’s Enforcement Officer that morning and she had confirmed that the site needed to be vacated by 23 February 2017. If this did not happen, the PCNPA could prosecute in order to remove the caravan. The land was, however, owned by the gypsies and they had now installed a fenced roadway.  


Cllr Hughes thanked members of the public for attending and confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council would be on Monday 6 March 2017 at 7.00pm.

The meeting closed at 9.03pm.
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